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From The Lyminge Association
Update on Temporary Road Closure 

at Broad Street, Lyminge
For many of our residents, this newsletter is the only way they can keep in touch with what is happening in 
our community. Below is a synopsis of the digital update that was published on-line just after the printed 
version had gone to press last month. This has been further updated with all the news to date.

•	 Collected over 1000 signatures for the petition in 4 
days led by Mark Barrett

•	 Took legal advice - led by Sheamus Maher
•	 Raised the £1700+ for the solicitors letter - collected by 

Nancy Benham. A special thanks to all the contributors.
•	 Written a comprehensive civil and safety engineering 

report for KCC, FHDC and Pentland Homes outlining 
the possible options to complete the foul sewer without 
closing the road - Lynne Collis and John Franklin

•	 Maintained great communication channels throughout 
- thanks to Julia Carr and Hayley Hanson

•	 Pushing KCC and Pentland Homes for a response 
and have asked to be involved in the consultation on 
consideration of alternative methods.

•	 A request has been made to KCC under the Freedom of 
Information relating to the granting of the permit.

Notification copied from Facebook and the progress made since the last newsletter

Lyminge Garage SaleLyminge Garage Sale
(formerly Garage Safari)

Sunday 25 September 2022Sunday 25 September 2022
Entry/Registration Forms  are available: 

Tuesday 30th August at Snippers & Clippers Ladies 
Hairdressing Salon and The Coffee Cabin

or on-line at www.lyminge.org.uk/newsletter/
current/mobile/index.html

Completed forms, along with payment (£5 per 
garage, driveway or village hall table), to be 

returned by Tuesday 20th September
Contact Ray on 863856 for further information

The Lyminge Association Website Relaunch - 1 September - See P 6
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11 July 2022
Today has been hot so it was early evening when I decided to go out, hoping to find some shady footpaths.  
I pass the village pond, steadily dwindling in the heat, remembering the Spring when it was full and ducks 
swam contentedly.  Brambles push through the fence, laden with unripe berries, swelling despite the dry 
weather and bees are busy visiting the many flowers that have grown around the pond.  Walking up the 
footpath through the centre of Court Lodge Green, I smell the honeyed perfume of the bedstraw before I see 

it, hidden amongst the tall grasses and hogweed.  Reaching 
the top of the field by the bench, I barely recognise the 
plantation of twenty-eight trees in memory of those men of 
the village who fell in the First World War.  Usually the grass 
that surrounds these trees is green and neatly cut, but as 
part of the village’s green plan, the wild flowers have been 
left to grow unabated, with only small circles of mown grass 
around each tree.  They have grown so tall that the trees 
look almost dwarfed in comparison.  What a wonderful field 
full of wildlife this is providing.
Continuing my walk I enter the welcome shade of the 
covered path, the sunlight barely penetrating the canopy of 
leaves.  I stroll along the dry well trodden track as it weaves 
its way and wonder about those who have walked this route 
in the past and ask myself who would have been the very 
first people to travel 

along here, when and for what purpose.  It certainly is unlikely to have 
been for pleasure, which is the purpose of my walk today.  As the line 
of trees on my left ends a view opens up and I look eastwards over the 
field of wheat to the far side of the valley, bathed in the golden light this 
time of day brings.  Shade is still being provided by the bank of trees to 
the west and the warm dusty smell of ripening summer wheat fills my 
nostrils, as it turns from green to harvest gold.  Rising from an ear of 
wheat, a red admiral glides for a short while before alighting on another 
ear.  Further along I take the right fork, choosing the old overgrown path 
rather than the new one along the edge of the field.  Here the path is 
sunken with the constant tread of feet over millennia. 
Crossing the main road at New Barn my feet crunch over the recently cut 
grass, dried and brown.  I re-cross the road at the bend and start up Loughborough Lane.  Birdsong is absent 

as the heat of the day remains and the birds conserve their energy – there 
is little water to be found for refreshment.  A field of flax has flowered and 
the seeds are steadily ripening.  With the sun behind me, I turn right along 
the footpath back towards Lyminge.  Pigeons rise in a flapping flock from 
amongst the wheat where they have been gorging on the fallen grains.  I 
hear the first birdsong as skylarks fly high, chirruping their delightful song, 
one finally descending in a dive into the field of cut hay. To the north, pairs 
of tractor ‘tram’ lines are carved into the wheat at regular intervals, crisp and 
straight, turning at the end of each run, showing methodical and accurate 
working.  The hedgerow offers a little shade as the path veers to the left.  Tiny 
snails have attached themselves to the dried grasses and I stop to inspect 
them at close quarters, marvelling at their distinctive whorls and surprised 
at the variety of patterns.  A bug, which I can’t identify, feeds on some 
burdock.  Old man’s beard is beginning to flower with star-like blossoms, 
the buds small spheres on the ends of straight stalks.  Herbe aux gueux is 
the French name for this plant meaning the beggar’s or rascal’s herb.  This is 
a reference to its use by beggars who used its acrid sap to irritate their skin 
to give it an ulcerated look in order to gain sympathy.  Standing head and 
shoulders above me is a teasel, a faint purple tingeing the tips of its spines 

and nearby a walnut tree, with its huge branch spread and luxurious green leaves, bearing round green-
cased fruit – an open invitation to squirrels in the Autumn months.
As I return down the Green towards the pond, the bell of the church clock chimes seven times, bringing to 
mind Millet’s painting of the Angelus, depicting a man and a woman pausing from their toil in the fields to 
say the special prayer.  This bell still sounds in rural France in the morning, noon and evening, although now 
it is rung automatically, rather than manually, as in the past.

Margaret Saunders’ Meanderings
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Weekly Events

Diary  of  Forthcoming  Events

1 In term time only   2 Except Jan and Feb    3 Except Jan, Feb, and trip in Aug  4 Except Aug and Dec  5 Not held in August

This page is printed to give readers and organisers the opportunity of planning events without clashing with existing ones, which are already in 
the ‘diary’. It is not intended as a means of advertising and we take no responsibility for errors or omissions. Acceptance is at the discretion of the 
editor. Please send your updates by email to pbarnes20@icloud.com.plus.com or via methods outlined on Page 4. 
Location and name codes below:

One-Off Events

AUKL Age UK Lyminge; C&H: Coach & Horses; EVH: Etchinghill Village Hall; ELVH: Elham Village Hall, ERA: Etchinghill Residents’ Association; ES: Elham  Square, 
EVLT: Elham Valley Line Trust, JF: Jubilee Field; KH: Korf House; LB: Laing Bennett; LBC: Bowls Club; LL: Library; LMC: Lyminge Methodist Church;  LPC: Lyminge 
Parish Church; LPS: Lyminge Primary School; LVH: Lyminge Village Hall; LW: Lord Whisky; NP: Nailbourne Court; PC: Postling Church; PH: Lord Whisky, Park 
House; PVH: Postling Village Hall; RVH: Rhodes Minnis Village Hall; RMC: Rhodes Minnis Church;  RMCS: Rhodes Minnis Cat Sanctuary; RR: Rigden Room; SMVH: 
Stelling Minnis Village Hall, SNL: See Newsletter for info;  SP: Sibton Park; SPCC: Sibton Park Cricket Club; TC: Tayne Centre; TF: Tayne Field; WF: Well Field

Monthly Events
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Christians 
in Lyminge

Every Monday Knit & Natter in the Methodist Church at 
2.30pm.
2nd September: In the Parish Church, Music on a Friday 
BBQ starting at 7pm and continuing at 7.30pm with an 
evening of easy listening entertainment
2nd October: Joint Harvest Festival will be held in the 
Methodist church at 11am. 
Tinned or long-life food donations will be given to the Rainbow 
Centre and the collection will go to a local “Homeless” charity.

Rhodes Minnis Chapel
A warm welcome is extended to anyone who wishes to join us for 
the following services at 9.30am in our small and beautiful Chapel 
and to share fellowship after the services over coffee and biscuits.

4th September    -	 Mr. Richard Blackwell
11th September  -	 Service led by the local congregation
18th September -	 No Service at Rhodes Minnis but a Valley 	
	 Service at 10.15am at Elham
25th September -	 Mrs. Lisa Cooper
2nd October  -	 Rev. Gill Songer

Lyminge Methodist Church
A warm welcome awaits you at the following services to be held 
at 11am, followed by a time of refreshment and fellowship.
4th September   	 -  Mr Richard Blackwell
11th September   	 -  Rev Gill Songer (incl. Holy Communion)   
18th  September 	 -  10.15am  Rev. Gill Songer (Valley Service 
	     at Elham)
25th September   	-  Local Arrangement	    
2nd October	 -  Rev. Gill Songer – Harvest Festival

St Mary and St Ethelburga
Parish Church, Lyminge

 
Sunday 4th September.         
Lyminge	 10am  WOW Service
Paddlesworth	 6pm  Evensong BCP
Sunday 11th September
Lyminge	 8am Holy Communion.  BCP
	 6pm Sung Evensong BCP
Sunday 18th September
Paddlesworth	 9.30am Holy Communion BCP
Lyminge	 10am   Holy Communion CW1
Paddlesworth	 6pm   Evensong BCP  
Sunday 25th September
Lyminge	 10am   Family Praise 
Sunday 2nd October         
Lyminge	 11am Joint Harvest Thanksgiving with 	
	 Methodists in the Methodist Church 
Paddlesworth	 6pm  Evensong BCP
	

To contact the churches, please phone:
Reverend Jane Weeks 01303 840219 
or email revweeks@hotmail.com

www.elhamvalleygroupofchurches.co.uk or
www.achurchnearyou.com

Postling Church Services
 4th September 	 9.30 am Holy Communion
11th September 	 5pm Tea Service
18th September  	 No Service
25th September 	 No Service

Lyminge Newsletter
Terms & Conditions: Copy deadline for next edition - 18 September 2022
Please email your copy to the editor (pbarnes20@icloud.com). Your payment must be received before 
your article or advert can appear in the Newsletter. Invoices will be issued and should be paid ASAP 
either by BACs, cheque, credit card or cash (details on invoice). Business adverts cost from £9.50 per 
month or £95.00 per year. Personal and charity adverts and articles from £3 per month, or £30.00 per 
year. The annual rate offers 12 entries for the price of 10. Please make cheques payable to ‘The Lyminge 
Association’. If you do not have email, a typed paper-copy may be left with the payment at the Library. 
Newsletter printed by Canterbury Print & Mail.
Lyminge Association accepts no liability for the accuracy of the advertisements or subsequent actions 
arising in conjunction with advertisers in the newsletter.
Further details from Peter Barnes (editor) on 01303 863737 or pbarnes20@icloud.com
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Autumn Covid boosters
 
The Department of Health published the next phase of the Covid vaccination campaign.  The ‘Autumn 
Boosters’ will provide an additional Covid vaccination to the following groups of patients –

•	 Residents in a care home for older adults and staff working in care homes for older adults
•	 Front-line health and social care workers
•	 All adults aged 50 and over
•	 Those aged 5 to 49 years in a clinical risk group, including pregnant women
•	 Those aged 5 to 49 years who are household contacts of people with immunosuppression
•	 Those aged 16 to 49 years who are carers

Patients who fall within the groups above will receive an invite directly from the Department of Health 
requesting that you book your vaccination on the central booking site. Oaklands Health Centre alongside 
other locations will be available to book from there.
Individual surgeries will not be sending invites direct to patients. Invites will ALL be completed centrally by 
the Department of Health.
Please DO NOT contact individual surgeries. There is NO facility to review information or to book appointments.
This needs to be done online https://www.nhs.uk/conditions/coronavirus-covid-19/coronavirus-vaccination/
book-coronavirus-vaccination/ or by calling 119.

Flu Vaccines
 
If you are eligible for a Flu Vaccine then you will be receiving communications from your Surgery over the 
next month inviting you to book at one of the flu clinics that are being held. Please support your Surgery by 
booking your vaccine there.
 
If there are any particular subjects you would like covered in the future,  that are applicable to both our 
surgeries, then please do let me know (pbarnes20@icloud.com, 07808775302)

Doctors’ NewsNotes
Our two GP surgeries are sponsoring an initiative to improve communications to our residents about key topics 
within healthcare.  This initiative, to be routinely included within our Lyminge Newsletter, aims to provide accurate 
information for the community that may previously only have been picked up when patients visit the surgeries.    

Cleaner Required
 Experienced cleaner/housekeeper.
Local to Lyminge and starting September.

Please email:  ann.brunger@outlook.com

References required.

Job Opportunity 

Elham Village Hall
Weekend Cleaner required

Flexible times up to 30 hours per month. Could suit 
2 persons working together. Experience of cleaning 

preferred.

Please telephone:  01303 862467 for further details.
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District Councillors’ Update - September 2022

As some of you know I fell ill with Covid at the beginning of July and was out of action 
for several weeks. I am still not completely recovered but have started to resume normal 
life. Last month’s newsletter entry was written by Jenny but she’s now on holiday so this 
month is a solo effort from me.
I have asked the Streetworks team at Kent Highways for a statement on the latest position 
on Broad Street for this newsletter and they sent me this on 16 August:
“Until Pentland Homes and their contractor make contact to discuss future works, we are 
unable to give any further update.  Please be assured that when they do approach this team to book road space, all the points 
raised by members of the public, the parish and other interested parties will be included in our discussions prior to a permit 
being granted.
These discussions will include the requirement for Pentland Homes to keep their durations to an absolute minimum where 
closures are concerned; that extended working hours are included, that the timing is planned to cause the least amount of 
disruption, and that any temporary traffic lights be manually controlled.
We will also be asking for proof of properties being notified by letter, the parish council having accepted the programme of 
works, and that a public meeting has been held with affected businesses.”
Another vexed issue has been the disruption caused to our roads by the Cross Channel traffic. Council Leaders from across 
Kent (including Folkestone & Hythe) have written to Grant Shapps MP the Secretary of State for Transport to call for a long 
term solution to the problems caused to residents and businesses by gridlocked traffic. Congestion at the Port of Dover and 
the Eurotunnel terminal at Folkestone increasingly impacts on our local road network and is well beyond the resources of local 
government to resolve.
The District Council has received funding from the Government to help low income pensioners and families with children. 
The priority will be help with energy bills, food and water bills but there is some discretion to meet other essential costs in 
exceptional cases. There’s also advice for low income home owners on energy efficiency measures. The third element of this 
funding is being used to boost skills in the local green economy. 
Further help will be available through the Government’s Shared Prosperity Fund as your District Council has made a successful 
bid for £1 million to be used over the next three years to support vulnerable residents cope with the cost of living. This involves 
funding for the Community Hubs that were so successful during the Covid lockdowns, food banks, skills training such as how 
to cook on a low budget, reducing food waste, healthy eating etc. and direct financial help where appropriate.
Susan Carey (susan.carey@folkestone-hythe.gov.uk  01303 670561) & Cllr Jenny Hollingsbee (Jenny.hollingsbee@
folkestone-hythe.gov.uk  07887918458) - your district councillors for North Downs West, Folkestone and Hythe District Council

The Lyminge Association website has been it’s Achilles heel for 
many years. That is until now, when, with the significant help 
of Phil Dearson of Subsector.co (see page 18), we now have an 
up to date modern, functional website easily accessible by all 
the modern technology available - smart-phones, ipads, desk 
-top machines, etc.
It comes with an easily accessible events calendar and full details 
of times, contacts, web links and locations. The latest news updates 
are incorporated from within the area; e.g. an application form for 
the forthcoming GARAGE SALE scheduled for 25th September 
is available, as will be the map for the event on the day before.
An electronic colour version of the newsletter is also available, 
along with copies of the previous editions dating back to the 
beginning of the year with the even earlier ones being added later.
Finally, this is a community website. We would like to encourage 
everybody to add relevant information and forward any 
photographs to enhance it. This can be done by contacting Peter 

Barnes (pbarnes20@icloud.com) along with any comments and suggestions for the future. Links are available to 
the local villages, where websites already exist, e.g. Etchinghill, Rhodes Minnis and Lyminge.
Minutes from The Lyminge Association committee meetings will be published on a monthly basis. It is hoped 
that this transparent approach will encourage people to volunteer to help knowing that the committee is a 
vibrant and dynamic element of village life.
By its very nature, the site will be continual evolving and updated. So please look to using it to find all you need to 
know about the area in which you live, not forgetting all the local trade advertisers that appear in the newsletter, 
and let us know if there is anything that needs updating or adding.
Please try this link and give us your feedback www.lyminge.org.uk
Finally, a big thank you to Andy Sillwood who has looked after us ever since we put the first website on the internet.

A New Lyminge Association Website is Launched 1st September
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Lyminge 
Historical  

Society
 

We re-start our talks in September 
and look forward to seeing you

•	 6 September: Alan Taylor - Folkestone Fishing 
	 Museum
•	 4 October: Betty Black - Skyways, the story of 

post-war passenger aviation at Lympne Airport
•	 1 November: Andrew Richardson - Recent 

discoveries in Anglo-Saxon Kent
•	 6 December: John Hendy – The Churches of 
	 Romney Marsh (After a short AGM)

All meetings start at 7.30pm on the 1st Tuesday of 
the month, in the Tayne Centre
–-----------------------------------------------

All Lyminge a history publications, including the latest Part 
11, can be purchased individually through the Lyminge 
Village Store, Lyminge Library and the Coffee Cabin, or 
online via our website using Paypal.
Plus: purchase Parts 1-5 as a bundle for £22 or Parts 1-10 
for £50*
To take advantage of the offer please call Daphne Andrews 
on 01303 862865.  This bundle offer is not available from 
the shop. *Postage and packaging extra

Email: lymingehistoricalsociety@gmail.com
Website: www.lymingehistoricalsociety.co.uk

Facebook: www.facebook.com/Lymingehistoricalsociety

 “The Duke” 12

Monday 19th September 2022
Etchinghill Village Hall - 7 for 7.30pm

Entrance Fee £5 pp
Open to new and existing members

Free Refreshments and Raffle

Lyminge Friends - September 2022
In August, Delia Taylor gave a very interesting talk on 
The Golden Age of Hollywood and afterwards we had an 
enjoyable lunch in Etchinghill Golf Club – a lovely day.
On 7th September, historian, Marc Morris will give us a 
talk on his book, The Anglo Saxons.  
On 5th October, Derek Smith will give his talk 
“Coastguard Rescue”, an essential service the Coastguard 
have been performing for 200 years. 

Everyone Welcome
Meetings are 10.30am - 12pm in the Methodist Church    
Entry for 2022 is £3.50
We are a friendly social group and 
welcome new members so just drop 
into a meeting, or if you’d like to talk 
to one of us first, please call 863500. 

Rhodes Minnis Circle
Nick Smith was our speaker in July. He showed us 
beautiful colour slides of local English Birds which he 
photographed on visits to Kentish Wildlife sites (all 
within a 22 mile radius).

The winners of the competition were Sandra Dowdall 
1st, Diana Bennett 2nd, Fran Davis 3rd, and Marion 
Hoare 4th,

On the 28th September Andrew Ashton will present 
“ A Tonic to the Nation” a talk on the 1951 Festival of 
Britain

The competition will be an item beginning with the 
letter ‘U’

We meet at Rhodes Minnis Village Hall at 2-30pm and 
visitors are very welcome (£2-50p at the door).

For further information please contact Marion on 862913.

MARINE PARADE, HYTHE CT21 6AW

For any donations, please contact Jane on 07447936040
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Lyminge Judo Club
(British Judo Club Registered)

We are a small friendly village club. We welcome 
and encourage both novices and skilled players 
and train every Monday evening at Lyminge 
Village Hall from 6.30pm. Open to all ages from 6 
upwards - no upper age limit.
Juniors £2.50 per week; Seniors £3.50 per week. 
First session free, with no obligation.
Contact: Selwyn Nichols 01303 862946  or 
selwyn_nichols@hotmail.com



Editor: pbarnes20@icloud.com 9 Tel: 01303 863737

Bespoke Handmade Cabinet Makers based in 
Lyminge, covering Kent and the South East.
Over 30 years experience in creating stunning 
solid wood kitchens and furniture.
Get in touch for any advice, recommendations and 
a free quote.
Tel: 	 07832 360 603 or 07832 363 963
Email: 	 heaverlinch@outlook.com 
Website:	www.heaverandlinch.co.uk

Fifth Trust 
Update  

www.fifthtrust.co.uk 
After six years of planning, fundraising and building, our new 
£2m skills centre at Barham has been officially opened and is 
providing much improved facilities to our students.  Heartfelt 
thanks to all those who contributed  - every cup of tea from the 
vineyard café, or plant bought from the garden centre helps 
our funds.  
Vineyard Garden Centre supervisor Jake Theoff is taking 
on the 100km South Coast Challenge on 3-4 September to 
fundraise for us. Jake is hoping to run the course along the 
South Downs Way between Eastbourne and Arundel in around 
12 hours. Please sponsor Jake by visiting: www.justgiving.com/
fundraising/jakesouthcoastchallenge.  All the money he raises 
will directly benefit the students with learning disabilities who 
attend our skills centres.

For bookings and any help 
needed, please phone 

01303 901011 or check 
Facebook page 

‘Coach & Horses’

Coach & Horses
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Etchinghill Update - September 2022

ETCHINGHILL RESIDENTS’ ASSOCIATION (ERA)
Chairman: David McCombe, 07939 076617  Email dmccombe1@gmail.com
Website: www.etchinghill.info   Facebook: Etchinghill Residents
ETCHINGHILL FILM NIGHT - SEPTEMBER 19TH - “THE DUKE” (12)
Biography / Comedy / Drama. Starring Jim Broadbent and Helen Mirren. In 1961, taxi driver 
Kempton Bunton stole Goya’s portrait of the Duke of Wellington from the ‘National Gallery’ in 
London - the only theft in the Gallery’s history. Kempton sent ransom notes saying it would be 
returned on condition that the government invested more in care for the elderly. What happened 
next became the stuff of legend. 50 years later the full story emerged - Kempton had spun a web 
of lies. The only truth was that he was a good man, determined to change the world and save his 
marriage. A wonderfully uplifting, improbable but true story.
Entry fee is only £5pp and includes a glass of wine, tea or coffee and a free raffle. Prior reservation 
is not required and new members are welcome.
FIRE SAFETY: During the very hot weather, chimineas and fire pits are sometimes used with little 
consideration for safety and neighbours. Please note that a spark can set fire to dry vegetation and 
spread very quickly. Also, smoke can affect washing hanging on the line or enter through open 
windows. Please be considerate.
POLLUTION WARNINGS: If you like to swim in the sea or rivers and would like to know about the 
quality of the water, then check out the website for “Safer Seas & Rivers” : https://www.sas.org.uk Their free app can also 
be very useful. The website and app provides an interactive map from which it is easy to see if the water is either:
1. Clean. 2. Affected by Sewage Pollution. 3. Sewer systems are under maintenance or 4. Bathing not advised due to the 
likelihood of reduced water quality. There is also advice on how you can help support local cleanups.

News contact: Jacqui Blandford - 07543 966830 or email: jacqui.blandford@gmail.com
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AGE UK - LYMINGE
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Situations Vacant

Fuse Rail Ltd is a Principal Contractor for Network Rail - as a specialist electrical company 
servicing the electrification and plant requirements within the rail industry.  
Located in Woodland Road, Lyminge, Kent, we are now recruiting for the following positions: 

Vehicle, Plant & Stores Supervisor 
Full time 40 hours per week – Competitive Salary
You will undertake a multiple of different tasks; goods inwards, organising materials for projects, loading, 
and unloading of vehicles, collections and deliveries of materials and plant to sites, general premises 
maintenance duties etc.  In addition, carrying out vehicle inspections for which training will be given.
You will be a highly motivated individual, enthusiastic and organised.  You need to be able to work well 
with others in a team, but equally be able to work independently using your own initiative.
Full driving licence is required.  Forklift experience is desirable but not essential as training will be given.

M&E Project Manager
Full time 40 hours per week - Competitive Salary
Fuse Rail Ltd is looking to provide an opportunity for a Project Manager to join the M&E team.  Working from our new 
offices in rural Lyminge, you will:

•	 Direct the development of maintenance, construction, design and project works to meet key business objectives.
•	 Maintain effective assurance to control risks and enable maintenance, construction design and project work to be 

completed in a way which is compliant with standards, performance and business processes. 
•	 Develop and maintain relationships with key senior customers, stakeholders and suppliers within the Infrastructure 

Construction & Engineering (ICE) portfolio. 
•	 Secure adequate resources and funding to enable efficient & safe delivery of the portfolio.
•	 Direct the timely assignment of, and thereafter, discharge of, Construction Design Management (CDM) obligations 

for all projects in programme.
•	 Control and check the quality of work undertaken and confirm assets are compliant to standards.
•	 Check that the staff and subcontractors under your control have the appropriate and valid competencies.
•	 Check that vehicles, plant, tools, equipment and materials under your control are fit for use and are used/stored and 

disposed of correctly. 
•	 Accurately report all work completed/not completed and produce/maintain records as required.

You will be a highly motivated individual, enthusiastic and organised.  You need to be able to work well with others in a 
team, but equally able to work independently using your own initiative to problem solve.
Excellent MS Office skills, well versed in the preparation of reports and information using packages such as Word, Excel 
and Adobe. APM full membership and a relevant degree are desirable. A full clean driving licence is also required.
The post holder will be required to gain a Personal Track Safety Competence (PTS) which Fuse Rail will organise.  This 
will require the post holder to pass a medical, drug and alcohol test.
Fuse Rail Ltd is committed to equality of opportunity for all staff. Applications from individuals are encouraged regardless of age, disability, 
sex, gender reassignment, sexual orientation, pregnancy and maternity, race, religion or belief and marriage and civil partnerships. 
We have many COVID-19 precautions in place in to protect our staff.  In addition to PPE, temperature screenings, social distancing 
guidelines and sanitation.   Fuse Rail is a registered COVID Work Place Testing Centre.  

If you are interested in applying, please email HR@fuserail.com and request an application pack.

Stream Clean
Saturday 1st October

Well Field
Please bring waterproof clothing, protective gloves and tools 
of any shape or kind that you think maybe useful in helping to 
remove some of the vegetation in the Nailbourne ahead of the 
winter rains (we hope).

10am Well Field
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Ridgen
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Thoughtful Food....
...is a group of local volunteers looking at our food, and how this impacts 
climate change.  Our aims are to support people to produce more of their 
own food, and to shop locally, sourcing seasonal produce.  We also run a 
community allotment in Lyminge and welcome new members.
Contact: thoughtfulfoodgroup@gmail.com or on Facebook and Instagram 
@thoughtfulfoodgroup
Our next meetings will be on Tuesday 6th September and Tuesday 
4th October at the Coach and Horses pub. Please get in touch if you 
would like to attend - we would love to see you.

A Seasonal Recipe for September
Runner beans can grow prolifically well, so here’s our recommended recipe this month, to avoid wasting any of that 
Runner Bean goodness! Recipe courtesy of Riverford https://www.riverford.co.uk/recipes/runner-bean-ratatouille

Runner Bean Ratatouille
Ingredients
400g runner beans, topped, tailed and stringed
3 tbsp olive oil
1 onion, finely sliced
6 large tomatoes or 1x 400g tin tomatoes

Step 1	 If using fresh tomatoes, peel them by cutting a cross in the skin at one end and plunging into a pan of boiling 
		  water for 1 minute, until the cut skin starts to peel back. Remove from the water, peel and roughly chop.
Step 2	Slice the runner beans diagonally into long strips about 1cm wide.
Step 3	Heat the oil in a heavy saucepan. Add the onions and sweat until translucent and beginning to soften.
Step 4	Add the beans, tomatoes, garlic, sugar and herbs.
Step 5	Cover and simmer for 30-40 minutes until the beans are soft and the sauce is thick - if it is still thin, remove 
		  the pan lid and bubble until it reaches the right consistency.
Step 6	Serve warm or at room temperature.

Surplus Saturday is here!
•	 Saturday 3rd September 2022
•	 Tayne Field and throughout the village
•	 10am - Midday
With food prices high, and increasing impact of the climate emergency on our food supplies, there has never been 
a better time to look local for your food.  On Surplus Saturday, Thoughtful Food will be sharing excess from our 
gardens and allotments on Tayne Field- do pop down between 10-12 to grab some produce and say hello. We are 
also encouraging others across the parish to put out any excess they may have for others to collect- please ensure it is 
clearly visible and in a safe location to be collected.
If you do pick up some local produce on Surplus Saturday, do get in touch and let us know what you made with them!

What’s in Season
It’s very much harvest time in our fields, gardens, orchards and greenhouses so the 
easiest time of year to eat seasonally. Here’s what to look out for freshly harvested at 
this time of year…

Aubergine, Beetroot, Blackberries, Broccoli, Brussels Sprouts, Butternut Squash, Carrots, 
Cauliflower, Celery, Courgettes, Chicory, Chillies, Cucumber, Damsons, Garlic, Kale, 
Kohlrabi, Leeks, Lettuce, Mangetout, Marrow, Onions, Parsnips, Pears, Peas, Peppers, 
Plums, Potatoes, Pumpkin, Radishes, Raspberries, Red Cabbage, Rhubarb, Rocket, 
Runner Beans, Samphire, Sorrel, Spinach, Spring Greens, Spring Onions, Strawberries, 
Summer Squash, Sweetcorn, Sweetheart Cabbage, Swiss Chard, Tomatoes, Turnips, 
Watercress, Wild Mushrooms, White Cabbage.

Very best wishes from Thoughtful Food

1 tsp sugar
1 bay leaf
2 garlic cloves, crushed or finely chopped
3 sprigs thyme
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Reflections On Our Dry Summer: 
Inspiration For The Parish 

Neighbourhood Plan
We mentioned last month that our Queen’s 
Green Canopy trees, planted in March to 
celebrate Her Majesty’s Platinum Jubilee, 

along with other trees planted over the past couple of years, are struggling 
with the lack of rain this year and needing our help to water them. Thanks 
to anyone who is helping in that regard. We have also surely all noticed how 
dry our ground is, and how it is affecting our local agricultural productivity 
amongst other things, plus of course we saw the hottest UK temperatures on 
record recently. The community engagement meetings coming up throughout 
September to kick-start our Parish Neighbourhood Plan give us an opportunity 
to find ways for us to try to place climate change mitigation measures into our 
strategic planning processes going forwards. 
In early August the Lyminge Scouts visited the Science Museum in London 
and one of the displays provided some inspiration for our Neighbourhood Planning: “Climate change is the most urgent 
challenge of our time. Carbon capture has the potential to slow down the impacts of global heating. However, the most 
critical action now is to rapidly reduce carbon dioxide and other greenhouse gas emissions globally from transport, 
homes, industry and agriculture, to limit the impacts of climate change on our future planet.” (sciencemuseum.org.uk/
see-and-do/our-future-planet).
Some other inspiration came from the category descriptions of a photography competition (https://epoty.org/categories-
prizes/): “Science tells us that if we continue on our current trajectory, one vision of 2050 will include more extremes 
such as droughts, wildfires, flooding, biodiversity loss and increased pressures on our food, water and energy supplies. 
But what if, by 2050, we are living compatibly with a low-carbon world? Nature and green spaces will be integrated 
seamlessly in our urban environments, people will enjoy their products from sustainable local community farms, and 
we are all breathing the cleanest air the planet has seen since the industrial revolution.”
From the same source: “What can nature do when given a chance? When nature is restored, allowed to recover, or 
integrated with our urban environments it can help us address the most critical issues of our time, such as threats 
to our water security, natural disasters, and climate change. Nature-based-solutions are restoring ecosystems and 
simultaneously enhancing our communities and well-being.”
Please do join in the Neighbourhood Plan community engagement meetings and between us we can try to make the 
changes we need. 

Red Bartsia Bees Back On 
The Bumpy Field

The dry weather has also reduced the quantity of wild flowers this year, with 
implications for our pollinators. Never-the-less the Red Bartsia bees are out 
again on the bumpy field, collecting pollen exclusively from the semi-parasitic 
Red Bartsia flowers (see last September’s newsletter for more details). Most of 
the flowers currently flowering on the field are located in the patches sown a 
few years ago, illustrating again the benefits from the improved management 
of the field by the Parish Council..

Do You Need Some Hedge 
Plants or Tree Whips This 

Autumn/Winter?
Thanks to everyone who responded already. If anyone else has ideas of where 
would be good places for planting hedges or trees in the Parish this autumn/
winter, or if you would like to have some for your own hedge or property, 
please contact us on tony.king@lymingeparishcouncil.org.uk
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MUSIC ON 
A FRIDAY 

Invites you to:
Free Summer BBQ and Wine
St. Mary’s and Ethelburga 

Parish Church
2nd September 2022 - BBQ at 7pm

 followed by an evening of easy 

listening music by the lead vocalist of 

The Dukes of Swing, Ben Lock

Hope To See You There

Adult Piano Teacher Available 
Have you wanted to learn the piano and 
thought you couldn’t? Did you learn as a 

child and wish to pick it up again? 
I will enable you to learn at your pace, 
whilst improving your musical skills.

Please call Drew on 07565 768 243
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Freshly Prepared
Breakfasts & Light Lunches

Home Baked Cakes
Vintage Afternoon Teas

Coffees
Teas

Takeaway Available

Open Tuesday to Saturday 
9am to 3pm

Sundays 9am to1pm 
(Breakfast Only)

Dog Friendly

THE COFFEE CABIN TEA ROOM LTD.
CANTERBURY ROAD, LYMINGE, KENT. 

CT18 8HU. 01303 864222
Instagram @thecoffeecabintearoomltd

Find us on Google Maps

Bridge Farm Plants

We have a large selection of plants for 
both hanging baskets and planters.

Hanging baskets and planters can also be 
made up to order

There is also a large variety of perennial 
plants.

Bridge Farm, Redhouse Lane, 
(off Greenbanks) 
(01303) 863625
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BADGERS BRIDGE NURSERY
“ Bridging the indoor and outdoor learning environment for 

children in their Early Years”
Badgers Bridge is set in the idyllic countryside of Postling, just outside Lyminge. 
We are a small and friendly Preschool who blend the Montessori principles with 
the outdoor learning ethos.

We were awarded Outstanding by Ofsted in 2018 in every area. This is a real achievement and we are 
really proud of the staff who work tirelessly to provide a stimulating and caring environment for the children of Badgers Bridge.
The inspector was particularly impressed with our Forest School. “Children enjoy limitless opportunities to explore, 
investigate and work together in the natural woodland environment. Staff skilfully inspire children to develop a significant 
understanding of the world in which they live”. 
“......exemplary relationships between staff provide excellent role models for children and promote high standards of 
behaviour. Children make outstanding progress during their time at the nursery”.
Exciting news! We have opened our new setting in Elham. We offer the same unique outdoor experiences for 
children from 20 months old. Come along and see us at The Gore!”  So please call or email us:.
Email : badgersbridge@gmail.co.uk           Website : www.badgersbridge.co.uk              Tel : 01303 862951

Postling Village Hall, The Street, Postling CT21 4EU
Ofsted Registered : 395128            Companies House Reg : OC375571

Lyminge 
Pre-School

Lyminge Preschool provides quality Early Years education 
and day care all year round for children aged 2-5 years.  
The Pre-School is run by a team of qualified, highly 
experienced and dedicated practitioners.
Lyminge Pre-school has a safe, stimulating and fun 
environment that provides support and challenge for all 
of the children’s individual needs. We welcome all children 
from the age of two from all surrounding areas.
To arrange to meet the team, please call 01303 863149 
(day) or email lymingepreschool@gmail.com and visit our 
website www.lymingepreschool.org.uk

10.15-11.30am every Wednesday 
at Etchinghill Village Hall

£2.50 per child 
Come along to Etchinghill’s Parent and Toddler group welcoming 
children from 0-3. We have plenty of toys and snacks for the little 
ones, and there is always tea coffee and cakes for the adults. 
For further information call Chrissy on 07811682045 or Ruth on 
07817777975, look at Parent and Child Etchinghill Facebook page 
or email us as parentandchildetchinghill@gmail.com.

Etchinghill

New Posts in Lyminge
We’re recruiting 2 new members to join us in 
continuing to promote and develop the well-being 
throughout our community.
The salary is undeniably handsome with a wealth of 
hidden opportunities to bring happiness and joy to 
the successful candidates.
The skill set needed is a cheerful disposition, an 
ability to get on with people and to have a practical 
and can-do approach to most situations.
The hours are 2-3 hours per month along with 
some additional time for one-off events.
If you wish to apply or learn more about The 
Lyminge Association, please contact the Chair,  
Nancy Benham  07840 796383 or email 
nancybenham@aol.com  
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Rhodes Minnis Village Hall 
Charity No.800345

Rhodes Minnis Village Hall is located 2kms (1¼miles) from Lyminge 
and just off Longage Hill and Whitehorse Lane in Chapel Lane. 

The hall, which holds Hallmark accreditation, is ideal for children’s 
parties, band practice, quizzes, meetings, wedding receptions, 
fundraising events and much more. It has a fully equipped kitchen.
Rates
Mon to Fri   	 £18 per session	 £48 all day
Sat & Sun   	 £23 per session	
	 £33 for evening session and £69 all day
Sessions
AM session	 08.30 - 12.30
PM session	 13.30 - 17.30
Evening session	 18.00 - 23.45
Separate rates for Bank Holidays and New Year and special rates 
for regular users.
For all bookings and enquiries please contact:
Mick & Dorothy Athow:  01303 862616 
	             e-mail: booking-rmvh@outlook.com

ETCHINGHILL VILLAGE HALL 
HIRE FEES

The next time you are thinking of holding a function why 
not try Etchinghill Village Hall, which holds the highest 
Hallmark accreditation level (Hallmark 3), with its excellent 
facilities, including ample parking space. 
The standard hire charge for the main hall and kitchen are:

ANY DAY OF THE WEEK’ ANY TIME £12 PER HOUR
No winter supplements. No extra charges.
Ideal for family parties and get togethers.

The use of a separate Committee Room is also available. 
For all bookings or enquiries please contact:
The Duty Manager on 07514 758936

The Lyminge Association
We're here to support and develop our community!!

Contacts:

Chair: 	 Nancy Benham 01303 863076 or 07840796383
	 nancybenham@aol.com

Vice Chair: 	Peter Barnes 01303 863737 or 07808775302	
	 pbarnes20@icloud.com

Treasurer: 	Janet Fry 01303 863177 
	 janet@rhodesminnis.org.uk

Committee Members: Adrian Willcox, Marian 
Chubb, Richard Chubb, Dave Hunt-Cooke, Gillian 
Heywood, Robin Mackonochie, Derek Smith, Ray 
Smith, Penny Stephens 

Newsletter: As for Peter Barnes above

TAYNE CENTRE                  
  HALL HIRE                       
Previously known as the Lyminge Methodist Church Hall
 

 Clayson Hall:  £10 per hour
 Rigden Room (Parlour):  £8 per hour

Enquiries	     Tel: 07716 521 405
  	 Email: cblanch@rditmail.co.uk

 

Tel: 03000413131  lymingelibrary@kent.gov.ukTel: 03000413131  lymingelibrary@kent.gov.uk

Monday 	 10am - 2pm
Tuesday 	 12noon - 5pm
Wednesday 	10am - 2pm
Thursday 	 10am - 5pm
Friday  	 10am - 2pm
Saturday 	   9am - 1pm

Monday 	 10am - 2pm
Tuesday 	 12noon - 5pm
Wednesday 	10am - 2pm
Thursday 	 10am - 5pm
Friday  	 10am - 2pm
Saturday 	   9am - 1pm

Lyminge Library Opening TimesLyminge Library Opening Times

Large hall with stage, new 
kitchen and flexible hire 
Excellent parking facilities, 
disabled access, proximity to                     
playgrounds and playing fields.  
Beautiful countryside location.

Capacity: 
200 people dancing/audience seating, 100 with tables 
Small rooms available for up to 50 seated
Find out  how we can help you with your next event:
BOOK ONLINE: lymingevillagehall.org.uk
EMAIL:  admin@lymingevillagehall.org.uk
INFO: 07525 909185

 Guideline prices
MAIN HALL + KITCHEN HIRE: FROM £50
SMALL ROOM HIRE: FROM £20
EXCLUSIVE ALL HALL/ALL WEEKEND ~ £320

Find us on Facebook  Registered charity 28145
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Park House 
Sanctuary 
Boarding 

Kennels & 
Cattery

Park House, Stelling Minnis 
CT4 6AN

Brick-Built Heated Kennels
Daily Walks ~ Reasonable 
Rates Dogs must be fully 

inoculated
Heated Cat Chalets

Quiet Area Inspection Invited. 
To book or for further 

information, call
01303 862622 

or email 
lord.whisky@btinternet.com

www.lordwhisky.co.uk

APPOINTMENT NOT ALWAYS NEEDED

FREE WIFI

WEDDINGS & SPECIAL OCCASIONS

GENTS WELCOME

SHELLAC NAILS

4 Station Road, Lyminge
Folkestone
Kent, CT18 8HP

01303 647 222

info@snippersandclippers.co.uk

SNIPPERS & CLIPPERS
UNISEX  HAIR  SALON

                         

SWIM SCHOOL
We have space available for Lengths/Improvers for Expanded 
Learn to Swim Scheme (Swim England LTS Level 4+)
Due to the expansion of our successful (nationally 
accredited) Swimschool at Hythe Aqua we currently 
have immediate vacancies for lengths and 
intermediate level swimmers
Club Secretary: 01303 862353 
family.parris13@btinternet.com  www.hytheaqua.org.uk

BUILDING PLANS FROM PORCH TO NEW BUILD. 
PLANNING/BUILDING CONTROL/STRUCTURAL CALCS. 
COVERING KENT/SUSSEX/SURREY.

LYMINGE, KENT CT18 8HA
TEL: +44 7974 156510
EMAIL: D.HAIME@BTINTERNET.COM

BUILDING TECHNICAL DESIGN 
AND CONSTRUCTION DRAWING 

SERVICES. 
PROJECT MANAGEMENT

Chartered Institute of Architectural Technologists

Anna Lindley 
(RVN, Dip.A.Physio)

•	 Offering physiotherapy assessment and treatment of dogs, cats 
and small animals.

•	 I use a combination of manual therapy, laser, ultrasound therapy, 
TENS, kinesiology tape and exercises to rehabilitate your/their 
pet depending on the needs. I also address environmental and 
exercise factors that can help your pet with their condition.

•	 I now have a NEW treatment room where I can offer further 
assessment of your pet using a stance analyser. This identifies 
the mildest of lameness and addresses areas of compensation. I 
also offer home visits. Physiotherapy can help with arthritis and 
the ageing pet, post operative orthopaedic surgery, neurological, 
spinal conditions and many more conditions.

•	 I am fully insured with over 15 yrs experience working with 
animals. I am a member of the International Association of 
Animal Therapists (IAAT).

•	 For more information please visit my website: 

         annasanimalphysio.co.uk or feel free to contact me on 

         07944 606453 or anna@annasanimalphysio.co.uk

To advertise in this space, please contact 
Peter Barnes

pbarnes20@icloud.com
01303863737
07808775302
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DILTON
MINI SKIP HIRE
Ballast, Hardcore, Sand 

and Topsoil Supplied
REGISTERED WASTE CARRIER

01303 812448 or 07799 433754

‘Helping you enjoy your garden’

C R T  G a r d e n i n g
All general garden work undertaken including: garden design, hard 
and soft landscaping, new fencing installation and repairs, decking 
installation, hedge trimming and cutting, fruit and vegetable garden 

work, small to medium tree work. For a free quotation call either
Karl Dodd 07967 442518   Katie Dodd 07966 301978
or email karl.dodd@live.co.uk  katie.dodd@live.co.uk

Fully Insured

 Veterinary Surgery 
Independently owned veterinary surgery for all types of small animals.   
Opening hours: Monday to Friday 08:00-19:00 Saturday 08:30-13:00    

24hour emergency service 
TEL: 01303 764190

Hawkinge Veterinary Surgery, 9b Defiant Close, Hawkinge CT18 7SU
www.hawkingevetsurgery.co.uk 

SCRUBBERS - Est. 1988
THE HOME AND COMMERCIAL CLEANERS

One off, regular or moving day ‘Blitz’
Oven cleaning – Ironing

Carpet cleaning and more…
For a friendly and reliable service

Free Estimates 
Tel: 01303 249288 or 07834 128671

Domestic, commercial, industrial & agricultural 
electricians serving the Elham Valley and surroundings.

Acrise Electrical Services Limited

Design - Install - Maintain

Tel: 01303 656007     Mob: 07803 421240
Email: info@acrise-electrical.co.uk
Website: acrise-electrical.co.uk

Hawkinge

Tressenden Designs 
  A seamstress and costume maker with 8 years of experience. 
s Clothing alterations s Repair work undertaken s Made-to-measure; create a bespoke piece for those special occasions
s Modern and vintage designs s Costumes, ball gowns and wedding dresses
  For more information or a quote please contact Amy on:  Mobile: 07853 202304  Email: amy.louise.ford@hotmail.co.uk

Please call Richard for availability Please call Richard for availability 
(appointment necessary) on 07522 494969(appointment necessary) on 07522 494969

Thank you for your continued supportThank you for your continued support

Andy Mannering Flooring
SPECIALISING IN AMTICO AND 

KARNDEAN LUXURY VINYL TILES
•	 Also safety flooring, rubber flooring, etc.
•	 Commercial and domestic work undertaken
•	 No job too small
•	 Free estimates and advice given
•	 Over 35 years experience
•	 Fully insured

Telephone:0797 434 7248 or 01303 863095
Email: 	 info@andymanneringflooring.com
Please visit my website for further information and feedback	
www.andymanneringflooring.com
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We help patients suffering 
from a wide variety of 
conditions including arthritic 
pain, circulatory problems, 
frozen shoulder, back pain, 
sciatica and much more.
Please visit our website or give 
us a call for more information.

AK Healthcare, 
Garden Suite, 

4 Station Road, Lyminge

Tel: 07904311554 / 
07980897382

www.akhealthcare.org.uk

Your local reliable Electrician
Part P Registered & Elecsa Approved

On Electrical Safety Register & Fully Insured
For a free quotation call James on

01303 766333
www.sunhouse-electrical.com

South East Aerial & Satellite Solutions
Digital – Freeview – Satellite – Aerials

Supply and fit of quality digital installations, FREEVIEW, SKY, 
aerials, poor reception and problem solving, upgrades and       

repairs by fully accredited engineers
Free quotations and advice, fixed prices, fully insured

NO CALL-OUT CHARGE
 07825 168010 - 01303 862361

HOME VISITING OPTOMETRIST - providing professional eye care in your home
If you are over 60 years of age and no longer able to get out on your own, then you are eligible for a NHS 

sight test in your own home. Please call to arrange an appointment:
   	 Elaine Edwards BSc(Hons)MCOptom  01303 840541
Registered with the General Optical Council (01-15421) Member of the College of Optometrists  Member of the Association of Optometrists

Dog walking, pet and smallholding 
sitting, dog day care, dog 

accommodation & dog playground 
and so much more...!!

Free (no obligation) consultation. 
CV & references available.
Fully insured and security 

screened. 
Mobile: 07582407637  Email: susannahparkin@googlemail.com

Website: caninecare.thespringrise.co.uk

Fixed price 24hrs a day. No extras.  
Written Confirmation of booking.
For the Easy Airport Link, Think AIR LINK!
01303 670370 - 07766 824 474
airlinkcars@yahoo.com

AIR LINK CARS
   (You pack up, we pick up) 
Airport, Seaport & Long Distance Travel Specialists.
The Family Run Business where service really counts
Estate cars and People Carriers

From design to build, we use trusted quality trade professionals 
along with reliable suppliers to ensure budgets are met, with high 
standards maintained. If you’re looking to –

•	 Extend your property
•	 Carry out an external or internal refurbishment
•	Convert an existing building into a new dwelling

 Please contact: paul@apxprojectmanagement.co.uk 07487 364155

Auto Economy Centre
Fully equipped Mechanical Repair & Service Centre

With the latest diagnostic equipment
Half price MOTs when booked with any service

01303 863656
Orchard Garage, Canterbury Rd, Etchinghill

www.autoeconomycentre.com

To advertise in this space, please contact 
Peter Barnes

pbarnes20@icloud.com
01303863737
07808775302
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D.M.B. Plastering
All aspects undertaken

Interior. Exterior. Plastering. Rendering.
Coving. Ceilings. Wall. Floors

Finest quality assured. CSCS Certified.
30 years experience.

Free estimates. Reliable service. Fully insured.
Call David on 07818 607209

Total garden care for all your needs

TIM MILLETT
Grass Maintenance, General Gardening, Small & Medium 

Size Tree Work, Stump Grinding and Wood chipping
Fencing Repairs & New Installations

Turfing, Hard & Soft Landscaping
Free Estimates - Fully Insured

            01303 863676 	 07752 880583
Email: info@tmhorticulture.co.uk

N.P.C. 
Domestic Appliance Services

Service and repair of washing machines, tumble driers, 
dishwashers, cleaners and small electrical work. 

For a prompt and friendly service

Call Neil Collard 01303 892234 or 07798716044
or Google me on Yell.com

JON DAUGHTERS - Local Builder
All aspects of general building works undertaken including: 

roofing, kitchens, bathrooms and small extensions

Trading for over 30 years
Free quotes, no obligations, fully insured

Telephone: 01303 863371
Email: daughters777@hotmail.co.uk

House Clearance covering South East Kent…..and beyond!
CAROL CREES CLEARANCES 

- Est. over 30 years
Full/part house clearance

Fair prices paid
Antique/Vintage/Retro/Modern 

Registered rubbish carrier

Contact Simon Cullen on 07745 421680 or sijnzo@aol.com

B.M. Plumbing & Maintenance Services
Local Lyminge Tradesman

Plumbing and heating works. Complete bathroom 
install including tiling. General building maintenance 
undertaken. No job too big. No job too small.

Cheaper rates for senior citizens

07890854128    Benmillsplumbing@hotmail.co.uk

07745 532075
Podiatry, Chiropody, 

Foot Health
Treating and managing foot 

and nail conditions, corns, 
callus, insoles, ingrown nails, 

diabetic foot care
www.eastkentfootcare.co.uk

Need to talk? 
Confidential and compassionate 
qualified counsellor here to listen. 

Please call or text Natasha on 07593 794321
All messages replied to 

Email: forestlodgetherapy@gmail.com
www.forestlodgecounselling.com

To advertise in this space, please contact 
Peter Barnes

pbarnes20@icloud.com   01303863737     07808775302

KJB GARDEN SERVICES
Weeding, Pruning, Mowing, Hedge 

Cutting & General Maintenance
01303 862181 or 07704 989 402 

Over 35 years experience

Your Local Electrician
For all your electrical needs

•	 18th Edition/Part P Registered
•	 Insured & all work guaranteed
•	 All electrical work carried out including EV charging points
•	Covering Lyminge, Etchinghill & surrounding villages
Call for a free, no obligation quote and to discuss your 
electrical requirements.
 

07878 457018         01303 814372
info@hughes-electrical.co.uk  www.hughes-electrical.co.uk
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Trevor Law
Electrical Installations

Serving Elham Valley for 30 years
Part P Registered

07850 970087

T. M.   G R I G G S
 01303 489795  07854 098395
tobystreesurgery@gmail.com

Garden Clearance  -  Turfing  -  Hedge Cutting
Tree Work  -  Stump Grinding  -  Fence Repair

FRESHLOOK GARDENS
Regular lawn mowing service. Garden design.  Hard and soft 

landscaping. General garden work, fencing and decking. Turfing 
hedge cutting, small and medium tree work. Water features, 

ponds and patios.
For free quotation ring Danny Scott
01303 242140 or 07795510093

mrdanscott89@gmail.com
Established since 1990. Fully insured.

A. J. Athow
BUILDER & DECORATOR
GENERAL MAINTENANCE
Telephone: 01303 862616   

Mobile: 07541 792238 
Email: tony@athow.co.uk

Alan Croucher
Caravan Engineer

07921 480919 - 01303 863194
Caravans & Motorhomes “WE COME TO YOU”

www.arcmobilecaravanservices.com

JBS 
BUILDERS

Specialising in Driveways, Brickwork, Patios, Fencing, Landscape Gardening. Tree work 
undertaken (lopping, felling and clearing).
General household repairs, painting, plastering, power jetting & cleaning.
No job too small!! All work guaranteed and insured.
For free advice and quotations please call: 07825 168010/ 01303862361 (anytime)

“Your manufacturer’s warranty is safe in our hands”

Local Tradesman

  J Tappenden
    Established over 40 years ago

Painter/Decorator
01303 862467
077755 78008

Jackson Plumbing
Property Maintenance

Complete bathrooms and tiling
No job too small.  Special rates for OAP’s.

Telephone:  home/evening 01303 270691 
or daytime 07773 089398 or 07864 929826

Ralph Allard
Chimney Sweep

All chimneys, boilers and stoves swept. 
Brush and Vacuum. Certificates issued. 
HETAS and NACS registered, fully insured. 

Member of National Association of Chimney Sweeps
01303 844465 or 07813716654

Rhodes Minnis
Cat Sanctuary
REHOMING & BOARDING CATTERY
- Our Sanctuary takes in and rehomes 

250 unwanted cats and kittens each year. 
A variety of cats are always available to 
suitable homes.

-	5* Boarding Cattery under 2018 
regulations

-	We are open to visitors every day from
	 10-1 & 2-4.  No appointment necessary.

T: 01303 862 243
E: rminniscats@gmail.com
Facebook:  @rhodesminniscats
www.rhodesminnis.co.uk

Seathwaite, Green Lane, Rhodes Minnis, Kent.  CT4 6XU
Reg. Charity No. 262245
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MWH
window and gutter cleaning service 

Mark Haley
 

Lyminge and surrounding areas 
For a free no obligation quote, please contact me 

Mobile: 07738 479202 
Home: 01303 863 702       Email: haleymark161@gmail.com 

Find us also on Facebook

   CEDAR TREE CARE
      All types of tree work undertaken

    Crown lifting, crown reductions,
       dismantling and removals, hedge maintenance,

pollarding, stump grinding and removal, mobile saw milling,
wood land maintenance, all year round seasoned logs available

Fully insured and NPTC qualified with over 15 years experience
Call Tom: 07769 908027 email:linchlot5@gmail.com

07790  290  155

Sarah de Rougemont
Craftsman/Co-ordinator

UPHOLSTERY
All commissions considered

01227 455841 or 07973 377817

Financial Planning
David Gridley - Chartered Financial Planner
Range of quality advice from a fully qualified adviser:

•	Pre- and Post-Retirement Planning 
•	Investment Planning
•	Inheritance Tax Planning

For further information, please contact our Lyminge office
David Gridley FPFS
Tel: 01303 863959    Email: davidgridley@sjpp.co.uk

All Aspects of Tree 
Work Undertaken
NPTC Qualified

Fully Insured
Please call Shane for 

a Free Quote
07963 203564 or 

01303 621992

Fincham Plumbing & Heating
Gas Safe, CIPHE, WIAPS registered

Qualified Plumber / Gas Engineer with over 30 years experience
Rosemary and Martin Fincham

07835 851 706          martinfincham@sky.com
Specialising in complete bathroom remodelling, including all tiling & pipework
Natural gas boiler servicing, Installation, Maintenance, Repairs, Replacement

All your plumbing requirements

Hand made curtains, 
Roman blinds & soft 

furnishing  
Curtain alterations

Tel: Valery Wren 01303 237755

  

We are a local company that specialise in double glazing repairs offering a wide 
range of service’s that include: Replacement double glazed units - Locks - Hinges - 
Handles - Rubber Seals - Gaskets.

For a free estimate please call:   07912317915 or 01303 863689
or email:   dsdoubleglazingservices@gmail.com

FULLY INSURED FULLY INSURED

Elham Dog Training Club  
Dog training and Pet care services 
	 • Puppies from 12 weeks old 
	 •	 Kennel Club Good Citizen Dog Scheme Puppy through to Gold
	 • 1-2-1 home-based puppy training also available 

	 •	 Other pet care, dog walking and day cover available 
	 •	 Other fun classes available – ask for details

Lyn Fagg 07866 234820                 Email: Elhamdtc@gmail.com
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Out & About.. Do you have any photos of local events or groups in action? If so can you 
please forward them along with a few words to pbarnes20@icloud.com  

Rhodes Minnis Chapel’s Open Air Service led by Rev. Gill Songer 
which took place on a very warm, 24th July.

Rhodes Minnis Flower Show on 7th August, with  Gill Broadley’s 
winning entry in the floral arrangement class “The Seaside”
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Out & About.. Do you have any photos of local events or groups in action? If so can you 
please forward them along with a few words to pbarnes20@icloud.com  

Lyminge Scouts and Guides recently attended the Kent International Jamboree (KIJ) at Detling Show 
ground. They joined 4,500 young people in a week of many different activities both on site and at local 
attractions such as RNLI station and London Science Museum, some of which are depicted in the photo-
montage below. 
The Guides are sporting the red tops purchased with the help of a grant from The Lyminge Association.
A special thank you to all the adult leaders who volunteered their time to take our young people to this 
camping extravaganza.

OUR CELESTIAL WORLD!


